[bookmark: _GoBack]SMARDEN PARISH MEETING
CHARTER HALL
WEDNESDAY 13TH SEPTEMBER 2017
8PM
Present: Jocelyn Craig, Marion Hudson, Geraldine Dyer, Cheryl Stitch (Post Office Counters) Catherine Stanley (Clerk)
Parishioners present 106

1 Welcome and introduction – Jocelyn Craig
Jocelyn welcomed Parishioners and explained the purpose of the meeting. She explained that the Parish Council had set up the Post Office Working Group to look at options for relocating the Post Office. 
The Panel introduced themselves.

2 Apologies for absence
John Lowings, Gill Bromley, Sarah Ellison, Glen & Gwen Spalding, Jill Alanskas, Alex and Marilyn Ferris, Nick Holmes, Margaret Twort, Jennifer Saxon

3 Update since Annual Parish Meeting

At the Annual Parish Meeting in May it was announced that Jill Alanskas had advised the Parish Council (“PC”) of her intention to resign from her position as postmistress and to close her shop by the end of 2018. Jill assured the Parish Council that she fully supported the Post Office (“P.O.”) staying in Smarden and was keen to work with the PC and others to explore options for the future, but that she does not wish to sell her premises.

The Parish Council also confirmed that it is totally committed to the continuation of Post Office services in Smarden and, earlier this year, at its’ request,  the P.O. and store was added to the Community Assets Register by  Ashford Borough Council
A Working Group was established under Jocelyn’s Chairmanship to conduct an assessment of options suggested by parishioners, for the relocation of the Post Office.  The Group comprised John Lowings, Gill Bromley, and Brian Bristow, as Parish Councillors, Geraldine Dyer, our Borough Councillor, 5 parishioners, and Jill Alanskas who advised on Post Office matters.

It was agreed that the Parish Council would lead the work and inform the parish once any realistic options had been identified.

Five premises were immediately ruled out by owners or Trustees, (Town Barn, West End Gallery, extension to Charter Hall, and Function Room at the Chequers), whilst the other 4 sites (Zion Chapel, St Michaels Church, Heathfield Cottage and New Build on Charter Hall land) were all visited and meetings held with owners or Trustees.

On contacting Cheryl Sitch (Network Operations Manager for the Post Office) to confirm its criteria for the relocation of the Post Office, the Working Group learned that it would have to be part of a “vibrant local business”. This is because under their Network Transformation Scheme any new Post Office would be designated a “Post Office Local” and as such only receive commission on PO sales NOT salary.

Our current Post Office has “Community Status” which means that the Post Mistress receives a salary as well as commission from the Post Office. In addition the current Post Office receives an income from Royal Mail for rental of the sorting office, and this could also be lost, unless a new contract could be separately negotiated with Royal Mail.

Cheryl also told the Working Group that when Jill Alanskas formerly resigns from her position,  Post Office Ltd are obliged, by competition law, to advertise on the open market and it will then be up to any local business to apply,  attend an interview and show that they have a financially viable business.


At that time Glenn and Gwen Spalding (owners of The Chequers Inn) expressed an interest in applying to site a Post Office Counter in the Coffee Shop area of their pub.  On 5thJuly Mr and Mrs Spalding had a meeting with Cheryl in the pub and it was confirmed that it would be suitable as there was access for the disabled and space for a safe.

Since none of the options assessed by the Working Group fulfilled the Post Office criteria and setting up a Community Business would take some time and may not be sustainable, they agreed to support the Chequers in their bid. This was agreed by the Parish Council at its meeting on 10th July.

The current situation is that Gary Mitchell has since come forward with a proposal for a Community Shop and Post Office.

Jill Alanskas has resigned, effective March 2018 and Post Office Ltd have advertised for a “Successful retailer to incorporate a Post Office Local into their existing or proposed business.  Closing date 31st August 2018.”

The reason Jill brought her resignation forward from December 2018 was because Cheryl had told us that Network Transformation Money may be available until that date, for re-siting of the Post Office Counter, CCTV, alarm, safe etc., which could cost £12-13,000

Jocelyn emphasised that the decision for this relocation of the Post Office is under the jurisdiction of Post Office Ltd and not the Parish Council, but that the PC is open to supporting any viable applications.




4 Written submission from Jill Alanskas – read by Marion Hudson
Marion read out part of a written submission by Jill Alanskas:
I understand that the purpose of this meeting is to discuss the current options for the transfer of the Post Office to different premises in Smarden. The aim is to ensure a sustainable future for the Post Office. 
I have lived in Smarden for 27 years; my daughters went to Smarden Primary School. When I bought Smarden Post Office & Stores in 2012, I planned to do everything I could to develop the business and enable it to thrive. I knew that the previous owners had struggled to sell it for a few years, and that the Parish Council had set up a Post Office Sub Group because they were concerned about the future. Smarden Post Office has been in this position before. Because I knew this was the case I chose to give Smarden Parish Council plenty of notice, two years in fact, to consider the best option for the future of the Post Office.


Since January 2012 until today, all of the actions I have taken have been considered and taken to improve the performance of the shop business and ensure a future for Smarden Post Office. I have also had to make considerable personal financial investment in the security of the premises for the safety of my family.
In the last 3 years I have had to take some difficult business decisions and undertake cost saving measures to keep the shop afloat as customer support has declined, including reducing the number of staff employed, reducing staff working hours, and reducing the range of products sold. 

Post Office counter services have changed significantly in the last 6 years, we are providing more banking facilities where local banks are closing down. Our humble Post Office counter has become a high street bank counter. It is no longer appropriate to be housed in what is actually the living room of my cottage. Sadly, there has been an increase in incidents of violent crimes in rural areas. In the six years that I have run the Post Office my family has suffered one attempted robbery, one robbery and one burglary. The last was particularly traumatic and it took us two years to recover from the psychological damage it left us with. Most people won’t even know that this happened to us. I had the damage repaired immediately and the Post Office opened the next day, business as usual. That’s just the way I have worked, despite financial hardship its always been business as usual.

The Royal Mail sorting room is inadequate for the job. Health and safety inspections tell us time and again, the space is too small for two postmen to work in, and we know that the sorting rack will soon have to accommodate 50 more addresses.              

To help clear up the rumours and misinformation currently doing the rounds in Smarden:

· The name over the door is ‘Smarden Post Office & Stores’. The Post Office and the shop are totally separate businesses. The shop is my business and I have a contract with Post Office Ltd as an agent and Post Master. The Royal Mail has a working agreement with Post Office Ltd with regard to the mail room and the postmen who are based here.

· Smarden Post Office has a loyal customer base of small businesses and individuals. It is not under threat of closure. We know that it is strongly supported by Post Office Ltd. 

· I have worked closely with Post Office Ltd in the last 6 years. Through their Network Transformation Programme obtaining their support and funding to create a Smarden Post Office website, improving the signage outside to attract passing trade, and modernising the Post Office counter and refurbishing the shop.

· I entered the Post Office in the ‘Most Loved Rural Post Office’ competition last October, when we were voted ‘runner up’. This means that the number of people who voted, amounted to approximately 20% of the total Smarden population. This had no impact on the shop takings which continued to decline, but I did this to raise the village awareness and encourage more people to visit.

· Earlier this year, I signed an agreement with Smarden Parish Council registered at Ashford Borough Council, to recognise Smarden Post Office as a valued asset for our village. I initiated this action to engage the Parish Council in thinking about the future of Smarden Post Office.

· In the last three years the shop accounts have shown increasing losses, last year’s being too significant to ignore. In spite of my best efforts to improve footfall, the shop is not well supported by the village; it is only just surviving. All the evidence in my accounts indicates that it is no longer needed. 

· I have given my formal resignation notice to Post Office Ltd. My leaving date is March 2018, but this is flexible and could be extended. I submitted my resignation to facilitate the application process so that interested businesses can apply. The application process can take seven months or more to complete.

· In the event that no applicant is successful, I have agreed with Post Office Ltd that I will withdraw my resignation, I will continue running Smarden Post Office, until a plan for its future is determined and I will explore further options with them.  



5 Proposal from Chequers Inn

It was reported that Glenn and Gwen Spalding had spoken to Cheryl Stitch. They were considering an extension at the back of the pub to house a shop and post office. Sarah Ellison has advised that Planning Permission and Listed Building Consent would be needed.

There were a number of questions from Parishioners. Cheryl Stitch summarised that the shop is losing money and will be closed. An outreach service could come twice a week for a couple of hours. This would be like a mobile Post Office.


6 Proposal for Shop and Post Office to move to purpose built new Community Building – Gary Mitchell

Gary Mitchell put forward a proposal that ensured that the Post Office and Shop were kept together to ensure that it remained a viable option. It was agreed that in the absence of the shop being offered for sale and alternative viable option needs to be considered. Gary suggested that a community shop and post office be built on land already owned by the Parish Council as this would help to keep costs down.

The first option would be to house this in the Charter Hall car park. It was thought that this would not be a viable option.

The second option would be to house it in the new shop on The Minnis adjacent to the existing tennis courts which will in turn be developed into a ‘MUGA’ (from Community Infrastructure Levies attributable from the development of the land adjacent to the Charter Hall). The proposed shop would be 80m2. Gary estimated that the shop would cost £220,000 to build. It would provide toilets for those using the MUGA and possibly a coffee shop area. Gary thought that £50,000 could be raised through grants and crowd funding for the rest. There would be 1 share for 1 vote.

There were a number of questions from Parishioners. Jocelyn clarified that The Minnis had QEII field status.

Cheryl Stitch explained that it is Royal Mail who deliver the mail. Post Office Counters are an agent for Royal Mail. Royal Mail then pay a commission for the transactions.




7 Questions and Discussion

There were a number of questions from Parishioners. Jocelyn clarified that The Minnis had QEII field status. This meant that the deed of Dedication prevented development unless satisfactory land could be offered in substitution. Gary Mitchell said he could offer some adjoining land.

Cheryl Stitch explained that it is Royal Mail who deliver the mail. Post Office Counters are an agent for Royal Mail. Royal Mail then pay a commission for the transactions.

There was a show of hands to support the proposal put forward by Gary Mitchell. There was only one vote for the proposal at The Chequers.

Gary advised that he would need a team of people with a good skill set to assist in this matter. Gary asked that interested people should email him within the next 2 weeks so that he can ascertain the level of interest. It was agreed that there may need to be a further meeting in a month or so.




The meeting closed at 9.45pm


